NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

DECEMBER 11, 2014
Alamogordo, NM
These minutes reflect the actual order of business, not necessarily the order of the agenda.
I.
Call to Order, 9:00 a.m., Thursday, December 11, 2014
The regular meeting was called to order by President Christine Hall at 9:00, a.m., Thursday, December 11, 2014.  Board members present:  Christine Hall, Alicia McAninch, James Miyagishima, and Alfred Sena.    Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle; Margie Macias, Director of Institutional Support Services; Danette Fuller, Director of Educational Services; Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources; Brenda Holmes, Student Services Director; Sylvia Hartley, Director of Business & Finance; Patricia Beecher, Early Childhood Program Coordinator; and Valerie Tiensvold, Outreach Program Coordinator.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance.

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Regent Miyagishima.
III.
Introduction of Guests.
Herb Wright, Director of the NMSBVI Foundation was in attendance.  There were no other guests.
Regent Sena introduced his Administrative Assistant, Beverly Covert, who is attending the meeting to observe and to meet with the Board’s Executive Assistant, John Williams.  
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments. 
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she is happy to be at the Early Childhood Program site for this meeting.  She thanked the NMSBVI Foundation Board of Directors for the lovely breakfast that they provided for the Regents and school administration.  She stated that she was happy to be able to assist with hosting the NMSBVI Foundation lunch that was provided to the Alamogordo campus staff last week.  The staff were very pleased with the lunch and very thankful to all of the NMSBVI Foundation board members.  She stated that it has been an honor and a pleasure to serve with Regent James Miyagishima over the past 12 years.  His presence on our Board of Regents is going to be missed, and she stated that she knows that he has dedicated himself over those 12 years, to the school, students, staff, and the families.  The Board of Regents can’t thank him enough for all that he has done for NMSBVI, and she wishes him only the best.  She is looking forward to the annual luminaria display on the Alamogordo campus.  She wished everyone a Merry Christmas and a blessed New Year. 
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he is also happy to be in Albuquerque for this meeting.  He stated that he normally visits with his daughter when he comes to Albuquerque for these meeting, but stated that his daughter is on her way to Mexico for her wedding.  He stated that this is his last meeting as a member of the NMSBVI Board of Regents, as his term expires on December 31, 2014.  It is hard to believe that he has been on the board for the past 12 years.  It has been a wonderful 12 years and he is going to miss the other members of the Board and the staff and students of NMSBVI.  He thanked the NMSBVI Foundation for the breakfast, and wished everyone a Merry Christmas and blessed New Year.
Alfred Sena -  Wished everyone a good morning.  He thanked everyone for the opportunity to work with this wonderful group of people.  He told Regent Miyagishima that while it has only been a short period of time that he has had the pleasure of working with him, he has found it to be a wonderful experience.  He thanked Regent Miyagishima for his service to NMSBVI over the past 12 years.  He extended a thank you to Margie Macias for the time that she spent with him following the November 5, 2014 board meeting.  She provided him with a complete tour of the residential campus and an exceptional overview of the recent capital projects and upcoming projects.  He stated that he came away with a lot of wonderful ideas, not only for NMSBVI, but ideas that he can take back to Rio Rancho Schools.  He stated that he is very pleased with the efforts that are made by the NMSBVI staff, the contractors, and the design teams.  It is a wonderful process that is going on at NMSBVI, and he has a much better feel for where we are.  He stated that he feels the work that is going on at NMSBVI is exceptional.  He stated that he would like to echo what was said by Regent McAninch, and wish everyone a very blessed holiday season, and a wonderful New Year.  
Christine Hall - Wished everyone a good morning, and thanked the NMSBVI Foundation for the wonderful breakfast.  She stated that she has not been as involved with the NMSBVI Foundation as Regent McAninch, and thanked Regent McAninch for representing the NMSBVI Board of Regents.  It sounds like the Foundation is doing a wonderful job, and she is happy that they have such a dedicated and motivated board of directors.  She congratulated Herb Wright for the outcome of his hard work in putting that board together.  She stated that she enjoyed seeing the new Watkins Education Center following the November 5 meeting.  She was unable to make it down for the grand opening, and was very pleased that she finally had the opportunity to see the beautiful and well-designed education center.  She is confident that it is being enjoyed by students and staff.  She wished Regent Miyagishima well and thanked him for his 12 years of dedicated service to NMSBVI as a member of the Board of Regents.  She wished everyone a Merry Christmas and joyous holiday season.
V.
A.
Public Input.

There was no one present for public input.  

B.
Parent Input.

There was no one present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Hall asked if there were any revisions to the presented agenda.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would like to point out that a representative from the NM State Investment Council will be here to present at 11:00 a.m., and that our Major Focus is about the lobbyist services for the upcoming legislative session, however a representative from our contract lobbyist will be unable to attend.  She stated that she has met with the lobbyist recently and will share his information with the board during Major Focus.  She stated that following the presentation by the NM State Investment Council we will need to review NMSBVI Policy 345, Investments, while David Baland is in attendance, so that he can provide his input for a possible revision to the policy.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the agenda for the December 11, 2014 Regular Meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents, as amended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of November 5, 2014.  

President Hall asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.  
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of November 5, 2014, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.

Superintendent Lyle stated that in addition to her provided report she would like to speak for the staff and thank Regent Miyagishima for his12 years of service to NMSBVI as a member of the Board of Regents.  She stated upon his departure from the board that leaves only two Regents who were on the board when the current NMSBVI leadership team started working together.  She thanked Regent Miyagishima for being part of the dream, and part of us seeing parts of the dream come to fruition.  She stated that she would also like to thank the staff, and especially the staff on the Alamogordo campus, for their support during a period of time that finds her heavily involved with family issues.  Many of the issues have required her to remain close to home, in Albuquerque, and the staff in Alamogordo have stepped up and continue to keep things running well during her absence from that campus.  She stated that she cannot express how much she appreciates their support and hard work.  She also thanked the Regents for their support during all of this, and appreciates their understanding and support.  She stated that it is amazing what the current group of staff can do on behalf of NMSBVI.  She is honored to work with them.  She stated that she has nothing to add to her report but would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  Regent McAninch stated that she was happy to see that the Superintendent had a meeting regarding the Unified English Braille.  Superintendent Lyle stated that several weeks ago she attended a meeting at the NM Commission for the Blind, with a small group, to begin work on an implementation plan for the Unified English Braille.  She stated that as a result of that meeting a smaller work group was put together and they have started working on hammering out the proposal for the implementation of the code.  On January 1, 2016 the United States will begin using Unified English Braille, which will be used by all English speaking countries.  The U.S. is the last hold out with the other 10 countries currently using the Unified English Braille code.  This will require the training of Transcribers to get them certified through a test that is not yet developed.  We will also need to train all of the Teachers of the Visually Impaired in the state and make a decision about when we start preparing textbooks in the Unified English Braille.  We also need to make a decision about when to prepare all of the tests in the new code.  She stated that it is very important that we be thoughtful about this matter, but we avoid dragging the process out too long.  We just need to jump in and get it done.  The proposal that will be presented to the stakeholders in January 2015 proposes that we begin this process immediately and have our Transcribers trained by the Fall of 2015.  We are also using this as an opportunity to connect our Transcribers with each other statewide.  In February 2015 we plan to invite all of the New Mexico Transcribers, certified and non-certified, to come together for a networking meeting.  This will allow all of them to talk about getting themselves up and running with the Unified English Braille code, and to allow them to identify what they will need to complete the process.  This will also allow them to establish contact with each other so that they can support each other through this process.  The networking meeting is currently scheduled for February 20, 2015 on the Alamogordo campus.  The stakeholder meeting is scheduled for January 22, 2015 at the ECP.  The stakeholder meeting will involve people from around the state, including Braille users, Transcribers, educators, and parents.  We also hope to have representation from the NM Public Education Department.  She stated that she would also welcome participation from a representative from the NMSBVI Board of Regents.  President Hall stated that she may be interested but needs to check her calendar before she commits.  Regent Sena asked Superintendent Lyle to briefly talk about the Legislative Finance Committee (LFC) meeting.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the meeting with the LFC was held on Tuesday, December 9, 2014 and was the standard operating budget request meeting for the upcoming legislative session.  She stated that the meeting went well and we asked for a funding increase of about $750,000.00 which would be directed to the Outreach Program if our request is successful.  She used the funding increase request as an opportunity to talk about the initiatives that NMSBVI has going on inside of school districts, the importance of good mentoring, and she used Rio Rancho Schools as an example of the benefits to school districts.  Rio Rancho Schools has been very successful in recruiting interest in the TVI program from its teaching staff.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she is not optimistic that we will received the increase in funding this year as the projected numbers for the state do not appear to support the possibility of an increase.  President Hall thanked Superintendent Lyle for her hard work and dedication to NMSBVI during a time when she has a tremendous amount of personal hardship in her life.  There are very few people who could continue to function at such a high level in their professional life when so much is going on in their personal life.  She also thanked the NMSBVI staff for being supportive of Superintendent Lyle, the students, the school, and the Board of Regents.  It is truly an amazing team.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Investment Reports – October 2014.

Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Investment Report for October 2014.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have on the October report.  There were no questions.
B. Statement of Net Assets – October 2014.

Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Statement of Net Assets for October 2014.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have on the October report.  There were no questions.
C. Statement of Cash Flow – October 2014.

Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Statement of Cash Flow for October 2014.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have on the October report.  There were no questions. 

D. Operating Budget/Expense Report – October 2014.
Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Operating Budget/Expense Report for October 2014.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have on the October report.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the October 2014 Financial Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)\
Regent Sena stated that with the budgetary changes that we have experienced he remains impressed that the Business & Finance office is keeping pace so that we are keeping our budget nice and tight.  He stated that it is hard to do and he appreciates the fact that the Business & Finance office is not letting it get too far away or over exceeding our budget.  He offered his congratulations for a job well done.  He also thanked Superintendent Lyle and the NMSBVI staff for their diligence in the details.  It is nice to see that what we have coming in is being wisely utilized and tracked.
E. Disposition of Fixed Assets.

Sylvia Hartley presented a request to dispose of 67 miscellaneous items through sale by public auction sealed bid and subsequent removal from the fixed assets inventory.  She explained that the 67 items are all outdated, broken beyond repair, or unusable.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the request to sell, through public auction sealed bid, 67 miscellaneous pieces of equipment, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

Sylvia Hartley presented a request to sell, through public auction sealed bid, 14 pieces of unusable and outdated computer equipment.  All items have had the magnetic storage device low-level formatted or removed.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the request to sell, through public auction sealed bid, 14 pieces of unusable and outdated computer equipment, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
Sylvia Hartley presented a request to sell, through public auction sealed bid, 4 vehicles from the NMSBVI fleet that have exceeded their serviceable life and are no longer utilized to conduct school business.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to approve the request to sell, through public action sealed bid, 4 vehicles from the NMSBVI fleet, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
F. Foundation Report.

Regent McAninch reported on the work of the NMSBVI Foundation since the last meeting.  This included:  the establishment of a Chart of Accounts in Quickbooks which should be completed by February 2015; the presentation of a check in the amount of $4,000 by Rotary Club of Albuquerque for the purchase of motorized cars for use by the ECP and Alamogordo campus students; the submission of a $15,000 grant application to the United Way for the Technology Lending Library; the continued development of the Foundation website and the addition of a link for the “Adopt a Piece of Equipment” initiative; the completion of the United Way Campaign which resulted in $8300 in donations to NMSBVI; continued work on the Governor’s Ball fundraiser; the Foundation hosted a staff appreciation breakfast and lunch for the ECP and Alamogordo campus staff; the Kiwanis Club Christmas gifts for the Birth to Three Program; the Rotary Club of Albuquerque gift buying for the needy families enrolled in the NMSBVI Birth to Three Program; continued work on the Park Promises initiative as part of this years United Way Campaign; and the addition of Mr. Remick Ham as a new member to the NMSBVI Foundation Board of Directors.   Following her presentation Regent McAninch stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.   There were no questions.  
VIII.
Executive Session.  
9:40 a.m. to 10:41 a.m., December 11, 2014.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:40 a.m., Thursday, December 11, 2014, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; and Legal Issues.  Participating will be Regents Hall, Sena, Miyagishima, and McAninch, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources, and Danette Fuller, Director of Educational Services.  Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Sena – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent Hall – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:41 a.m., Thursday, December 11, 2014, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where they discussed; Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Sena – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent Hall – aye.
IX.
Major Focus – Lobbyist Services for Upcoming Legislative Session.

Superintendent Lyle stated that unfortunately representatives from our contract lobbyist, The Rutherford Group, are unable to attend this meeting.  However she stated that she has a written statement from Jeremy Rutherford and Deborah Torza from The Rutherford Group.  The statement reads as follows:

“Deborah and Jeremy are humbled to continue working on behalf of NMSBVI and are grateful for your endorsement.  Tom Rutherford retired earlier this year, however he will always be available for support and guidance.  As the school nears the 2016 sunset of the increased distribution from the Land Grant Permanent Fund we see our main goal moving forward  as finding ways to increase current sources of funding, searching for new monies, and securing flexibility in how funds are able to be utilized to make the best use of funds available.  These goals include more ING funds, options to allow the school to increase its endowment fund, increase the funding of the statewide Outreach program, and to seek flexibility of what was previously called BR&R funds so that they can be fully utilized each year.”
President Hall asked Superintendent Lyle to thank Deborah Torza and Jeremy Rutherford for their statement and for the work that they do in behalf of NMSBVI.

Regent Sena stated that he would like to recognize that the upcoming legislative session is a 60 day session so there is going to quite a bit of activity at the legislature.  He asked if there are any concerns about communication that will be lost in that whirl of activity in the session.  He asked if there is anything that we need to do to support the communication process.  Superintendent Lyle states that the school’s administration remains available at all times during all legislative sessions, and will continue to do so for this upcoming session.  She stated that we depend upon the lobbyist to let us know if they need support from the school, or anything else.  She stated that John Williams and herself watch the committees, their meeting schedules and agendas, and keep an eye open for any meetings that might involve NMSBVI.  The lobbyists also watches the schedules and agendas.  When we have scheduled hearings, and if any member of the Board of Regents wishes to attend with the school’s administration, they are more than welcome.  She stated that Regents have participated in the past when their schedules allowed, or their participation was important.  Regent Sena stated that he would welcome notification from John Williams if the Superintendent would like participation from the Board of Regents.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Regent participation would be helpful when our capital projects are heard, if they are presented during this session.  President Hall stated that she would also be available when needed.  Superintendent Lyle thanks the Board of Regents for their support and help.  
X.
Policies & Procedures.
A. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 005, Code of Conduct – Regents.
Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 005 for the board’s review and approval.  The last time the board reviewed this policy was September 2011 and it is now within the 3 – 5 year review window.  She stated that the only revision made to this policy was the removal of the state statutes listed at the end of the policy.  She stated that we try to avoid listing statues in any of our policies so that we do not have to bring revisions to the board when a statute number changes.  She stated that we review the statutes routinely and revise policies as statute revisions require.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 005, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
B. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 015, Board Member Participation via Telephone.
Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 015 for the board’s review and approval.  She stated that the term “…if this practice is allowed by law or rule of the public body.” ..was removed from end of paragraph 2 as that term was not necessary in the policy.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 015, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Review of NMSBVI Policy 095, Financial Obligation for Transportation & Reimbursable Training of Board of Regents.

Superintendent Lyle presented NMSBVI Policy 095 for review.  She stated that this policy was last reviewed and revised by the board in September 2011.  This policy is now within the 3 – 5 year window for review.  No revisions to this policy are recommended.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to approve the review of NMSBVI Policy 095, with no revisions, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 125, Fraternization Policy.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 125 for the board’s review and approval.  She stated that the second paragraph, last sentence contains the word “his” which has been removed from the policy so that it is not gender specific.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 125, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E. Review of NMSBVI Policy 130, Personal Visitors.

Superintendent Lyle presented NMSBVI Policy 130 for review.  She stated that this policy was last reviewed in November 2011.  This policy is now within the 3 – 5 year window for review.  No revisions to this policy are recommended.   She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the review of NMSBVI Policy 130, with no revisions, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

F. Review of NMSBVI Policy 135, Political Activity.

Superintendent Lyle presented NMSBVI Policy 135 for review.  She stated that this policy was last reviewed in November 2011.  This policy is now within the 3 – 5 year window for review.  No revisions to this policy are recommended.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the review of NMSBVI Policy 135, with no revisions, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

G. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 140, Solicitation.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 140 for the board’s review and approval.  She stated that the last sentence of paragraph 1.6 has been removed from the policy.  The sentence read “Related purchasing transactions must be processed through the purchasing officer, using a requisition form.”  She explained that that sentence was removed as it no longer pertains to our purchasing system.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 140, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

H. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 150, Alcohol and Drug Free School/Campuses and Work Place.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 150 for the board’s review and approval.  She explained that this policy is reviewed and revised on a regular basis as this policy defines who is drug tested.  She stated that it is our personal belief that if you work with children then you should be periodically drug tested.  The State of New Mexico does not agree with us on that, and only feels that those who operate heavy machinery should be drug tested.  However, as with all state statutes, we can be stricter than the statute, but cannot be more lenient.  This is an example of us being more strict.  As we make changes to our programs we need to review this policy as those that work with students change with the program changes.  A thorough review of our current programs and this policy has resulted in a change to those who will be randomly drug tested, and those changes are reflected here.  In addition to this major change there are two very minor verbiage changes, which she reviewed for the board’s information.  Regent Sena asked for clarification on vehicle and heavy equipment operators.  As he understands, if staff routinely use school vehicles, or are assigned school vehicles, and if staff use heavy equipment, then they are eligible for random drug testing.  Superintendent Lyle stated that that is correct.  Regent Sena asked if staff are provided with any type of driver training prior to being allowed to use our vehicles.  Superintendent Lyle stated that all staff that use school vehicles must complete a Driver Safety Course.  Veronica Hernandez stated that in addition to the Driver Safety Course, all Transportation Department staff have a driver’s record review conducted through the state, annually.  She also explained that if any staff is involved in an accident with a school vehicle or piece of heavy equipment they are required to submit to a drug and alcohol test.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 150, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

K. Review of NMSBVI Policy 345, Investments.
Mr. Charles Wollman, Director of Communications and Senior Policy Analyst, New Mexico State Investment Council joined the meeting to provide the Board of Regents with an overview of the services provided by the NM State Investment Council and to review the past performance of the NMSBVI investment portfolio.  Mr. David Baland, former member of the NMSBVI Board of Regents joined the meeting to brief the board on the process that was utilized to develop NMSBVI Policy 345, Investments.  Mr. Baland was a key contributor to the development and implementation of the NMSBVI investment portfolio and guiding policy.

Following the presentations by Mr. Wollman and Mr. Baland, the board continued discussion regarding the contents of NMSBVI Policy 345, including the current asset allocation, and the performance of and future goals for the NMSBVI investment portfolio.  All agreed that the policy needs to be looked at a little closer using data regarding past performance and the current and projected market performance, and future projected budget needs.   
The board elected to table NMSBVI Policy 345 at this time, and will revisit the content once a committee has been formed and a review of investment performance has been completed.
XI.
Other Items.

B. Quarterly Reports.

Superintendent Lyle asked that Valerie Tiensvold, Outreach Program Coordinator, be allowed to present her quarterly report early as she has some other business to conduct later today.  The board agreed to allow her to present early.
Valerie Tiensvold stated that she wanted to share the numbers of people that will be coming to the Vision Bee which is a training program that is put on yearly.  We have a consultant coming to the upcoming Vision Bee to present David Brown.  This is a statewide event and thanks to the Outreach Administrative Assistant it is very well organized and advertised.  We have 230 people coming to the upcoming Vision Bee on January 14, 2015 in Albuquerque and 107 registered for the January 16, 2015 Vision Bee in Alamogordo.  We are very pleased with the numbers for this event.  She stated that Linda Haygood, who presents on communication for non-verbal children will be coming to the ECP in January 2016, and will talk about establishing communicating with children, which she states requires the establishment of a relationship first.  In addition, Christine Roman is coming to speak during the Western Regional Early Intervention Conference (WREIC) which is scheduled in Albuquerque in September 2015.  She stated that she has spoken with Christine Roman about offering specific vision training to Teachers of the Visually Impaired (TVIs) and Orientation & Mobility (O&M) Specialists in the state.  She will be at the WREIC and then will travel down to the Alamogordo campus to speak with TVIs in the southern end of the state.  Valerie Tiensvold stated that in regards to Rio Rancho, Danette Fuller and herself are putting together a circle of people consisting of diagnosticians, teachers, and others, including diagnosticians from Rio Rancho Public Schools, who will be helping us put together a training to teach TVIs and O&Ms what materials they use to test their students.  We will then create a training for diagnosticians so that they understand the vision process, including how to read a Functional Vision Evaluation, and Individualized Education Plan, etc.  This will allow them to all work together and have a better understanding of the processes.  She stated that the training will be presented in several different formats, and we will try to create something for the website that allows easier access for educators and diagnosticians around the state.  She is also working with Coordinated Educational Services (CES) who has approximately 15 diagnosticians.  This will allow us to present training to the CES staff similar to what will be offered for the statewide staff.  We will be exploring this so that we can develop an effective training plan for the state.  The idea for the diagnostician training came from our learning circle meetings which are usually held by conference call.  In addition, on January 13, 2015 the TVIs and O&Ms from the northern learning circle will be getting together for a training on the communication matrix.  She wanted to let the board know about all of this so that they realize that NMSBVI is offering information to the entire state, not just to TVIs and O&Ms.  We include families, social workers, doctors, educators, etc.  Valerie Tiensvold stated that Superintendent Lyle did a wonderful job at Rio Rancho Schools recruiting people for the Personnel Preparation Program.  We are working closely with them and will be going to Rio Ranch in at the beginning of the new calendar year to help work on finding people in that school district.  We are also working closely with Central Consolidated, and have made inroads into Hobbs, Zuni, as well as other school districts.  Danette Fuller is working with Clayton, and others.   She also stated that she wanted to let the board know what a wonderful job Marjorie Rhodes is doing with the Low Vision Clinic.  It is like she has been doing this forever.  We have been talking with new doctors that we hope we can get interested in the Low Vision Clinic, to help our current doctor.  Marjorie Rhodes will also be going out at the end of the school year to do some training with other low vision clinics around the United States.  She is also working on some new and interesting ways that we can present the NMSBVI Low Vision Clinic.  We will be bringing our new ideas to Superintendent Lyle.  Valerie Tiensvold stated that it has been a good year for the Outreach Program and thanked the Board of Regents for their continued support.  Danette Fuller stated that she would like to add that we have done something that is a collaboration between Outreach and the Alamogordo Campus.  One of Valerie Tiensvold Outreach Consultants is taking a team from the Alamogordo Campus to spend a week in Silver City to work in their developmental kindergarten program.  50% of the students in that program are identified as students with blindness or visual impairment.  The program has a new teacher and is currently a struggling classroom situation that will benefit from the expertise that NMSBVI can provide.  The team will visit the program, model the instruction program for two days, then for two days the teachers and educational assistants will follow the model and try to implement it with the help from our team.  This is an exciting collaboration that is really growing.  Valerie Tiensvold stated that work between the Outreach Program and the Residential Campus Program has been very helpful, not only to the programs, but on a statewide level.  We have many more resources that we can use when we reach out to the school districts.  It also allows the Residential Campus program staff an opportunity to go into the school districts and talk with Special Education Directors and teachers about short term programming on the residential campus.  It is proving to be a win-win for everyone.  The collaborations going on across the state are helping to improve the schooling of students who are blind and/or visually impaired statewide.  Valerie Tiensvold stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.
President Hall asked about the technology piece of our programming.  Valerie Tiensvold stated that Margaret Bateman, who currently manages our technology lending library and provides technology support to the NM school districts, will be retiring and leaving NMSBVI.  She will be leaving us after the Christmas Break and returning to Iowa.  She spent a little over 5 years with NMSBVI while her family remained in Iowa, and she feels it is time to go back home to her family.  We have been advertising for a replacement, but at this time we have had no success in finding a suitable applicant.  She stated that she has been in touch with Denise Robinson who is a tech specialist for students with visual impairments, and has been asking her for referrals for this position.  She has agreed to help us find a suitable replacement for Margaret Bateman.  At this time we do not know what we are going to do as we head into the new year, except that Jerry Young, Technology Teacher on the Residential Campus has agreed to take over the lending library.  She has also agreed to be available to the school districts to answer questions that they might have.  We will continue to work hard on finding a replacement for Margaret Bateman.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the successful applicant must be a certified teacher in the State of New Mexico and be TVI certified, which makes the search even more difficult.  Valerie Tiensvold stated that Margaret Bateman has agreed to consult with us in the interim, so we do have a resource until a replacement is hired.  Regent Miyagishima recommended that we get in touch with the Veteran’s Administration Blind Rehabilitation Center in Tucson, Arizona who may have some staff that would be qualified and interested in this position.  Valerie Tiensvold stated that that is an excellent recommendation and she will follow up on it.  
Regent McAninch thanked Valerie Tiensvold for her dedication and hard work and congratulated her on getting Christine Roman to come to NMSBVI.  She is a leading specialist and her presentation will be a benefit to everyone.  
X.
Policies & Procedures. (cont.)

I. Review of NMSBVI Policy 230, Nepotism.

Superintendent Lyle presented NMSBVI Policy 230 for review.  She stated that this policy was last reviewed in February 2011.  This policy is now within the 3 – 5 year window for review.  No revisions to this policy are recommended.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by James Miyagishima, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to approve the review of NMSBVI Policy 230, with no revisions, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
J. Review of NMSBVI Policy 260, School’s Right to Manage, Discipline, and Discharge.

Superintendent Lyle presented NMSBVI Policy 260 for review.  She stated that this policy was last revised in May 2011.  This policy is now within the 3 – 5 year window for review.  No revisions to this policy are recommended.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the review of NMSBVI Policy 260, with no revisions, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

L. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 455, Worker’s Compensation.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 455 for the board’s review and approval.  She stated that she would like Veronica Hernandez to review the revisions to this policy but thought it important to point out that NMSBVI is getting ready for a NM Risk Management audit which will impact our rates for all of our insurances.  Veronica Hernandez has put in a tremendous amount of work to get NMSBVI ready for this audit, which is the very first time that an audit of this nature has been conducted at NMSBVI.  Part of the auditing process includes a review of our policies and procedures.  NM Risk Management has some very specific things that they want included in the policy regarding Worker’s Compensation, which is the primary reason for the presented revision.  
Veronica Hernandez reviewed the revisions to NMSBVI Policy 455 for the board’s review and approval.  She stated that our previous Worker’s Compensation policy was pretty typical without a whole lot of procedures outlined in it.  This required us to review the policy, along with the new requirements from NM Risk Management and bring our policy up to date to comply with their new requirements.  The policy that is presented today, once approved, will meet the new requirements.  These new requirements include specific employee responsibilities as well as specific Supervisor and Human Resources responsibilities.  She stated that in addition to the new responsibilities some minor revisions have been made to ensure clarity of content.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 455, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items. (cont.)

A. Personnel Report.

Veronica Hernandez reviewed the contents of the Personnel Report dated December 11, 2014.  She stated that in addition to the report she would like to add that we have recently hired Sarah Langley as a Developmental Specialist with the FIT Program.  She will be starting with us on January 5, 2015.  She also brought to the attention of the board the addition of Kay Wise to the retirement list.  She will be retiring on March 1, 2015.  She stated that this report also does not reflect the recent resignation of Regina Timms, Early Childhood Instructor at the ECP.  
B. Quarterly Reports (cont.)
Superintendent Lyle presented the Quarterly Reports from the following programs/departments:  Residential Campus; Early Childhood Program; Outreach; Braille Production; Family, Infant, Toddler Program; and Instructional Resource Center.  She asked Brenda Holmes, Director of Residential Programs, and Patricia Beecher, Early Childhood Program Coordinator to speak about their programs.
Brenda Holmes stated that in addition to the provided report she would like to point out that the Residential Program currently has 39 students enrolled on the Alamogordo campus.  There are 28 students on campus, 3 students receive direct itinerant VI services, and 8 students receive consult VI services.  We have 7 students enrolled in the Alamogordo campus Preschool Program, and 9 students in the Self-Contained Intensive Support Programs.  We have 1 student in the Elementary Program; 5 students in the Secondary Career Education Program; and 6 students in the Secondary Academic Education Program.  Of the students enrolled on the Alamogordo campus, 14 are residential students, and 14 are day students.  She stated that for this school year we have 6 new students with 3 students tentatively planning on attending in the Spring semester.  President Hall asked how many students will be graduating at the end of this school year.  Brenda Holmes stated that we will have 3 students graduating in May 2015.  

Superintendent Lyle asked Danette Fuller about possible placements at NMSBVI.  Danette Fuller stated that she has a number of students that she anticipates being placed at NMSBVI, but it appears that we are looking at primarily short term placements.  Many families are much more open to short term placement of their children than long term.  The short term placements allow the families and the staff the opportunity to see if a student is ready for a long term placement, and gives us a heads up knowledge on what we need to prepare for a particular student.  Some of our short term students will become long term placements.  
Patricia Beecher reviewed the contents of her provided Quarterly Report, and stated that a new situation has arisen since the report was prepared.  The ECP has experienced a last minute resignation of one of its TVIs.  This is difficult as it is very hard to find a TVI in the middle of the school year.  We are currently advertising to fill this vacant position.  We do have a plan in place to ensure that the education process for the students goes uninterrupted.  She stated that they have a great team in place that will ensure the kids continue to get what they need and deserve.  She stated that the Early Childhood Program has 54 students, and they anticipate the addition of 2 more students before the Winter break, and possibly 6 more before the end of the school year.  This will bring the student count up to 62.  The ECP has 20 students graduating in May 2015.  For the 2015-2016 School Year we have projected possibly 9 new students, which would make our total 51 for that school year.  This is significantly less than the current school year.  The ECP has a total of 9 classrooms this year which has been challenging to our one Instructional Lead Teacher, but staff feedback continues to be positive overall.  The ECP has 3 teachers who are currently enrolled in the TSVI Program.  She will be holding a meeting with the parents of the graduating students.  The meeting is scheduled for January 7th, 2015 and will outline the graduation process.  The meeting will be attended by representatives from Albuquerque Public Schools and the parents will be invited to ask them questions about their programs for the next year.  She stated that it has been easier this year to contact Albuquerque Public Schools and ask them to come to the ECP to observe our students.  This will be very beneficial to the programming and for our students when they transition into the public school system.  Albuquerque Public Schools has a better understanding of how NMSBVI works and how we address the needs of our students.  This will allow NMSBVI and Albuquerque Public Schools to make more informed decisions about where a child should go, or the possibilities of where they should go.  This is exciting.  She stated that the ECP is already scheduling Progression IEP meetings.  The first is scheduled for January 15, 2015.  The ECP is working hard to implement the new teacher evaluation system as dictated by the NM Public Education Department (PED).  Patricia Beecher stated that the ECP has had two teachers pass the Braille test:  Paul Kilman and Maya Alarid Pease.  Superintendent Lyle stated that in addition to that great news she is happy to report that Cece Quintana is retaking Braille Proofreading, and should be passing very shortly.  On the Alamogordo campus they have had one Braille Proofreading retake, and one of the Outreach Consultants, Julie Johnson, has passed the Braille test.  

Superintendent Lyle reported that the Family, Infant, Toddler (FIT) Program is re-focusing.  She stated that Cindy Faris, the FIT Program Coordinator, and herself spent a great deal of time over the summer talking about allocation of time, and the increased request to do screenings.  The State had tried to co-op all of our time into screening New Mexico children to see if they needed to go to the eye doctor or seek other vision related services.  It had gotten to the point where we were not able to provide the level of service that NMSBVI thinks children should be receiving for that first good start.  Working together they have restructured the way the FIT Program staff will use their time to ensure that the children are getting the services that they need.  This has required a restructure of the processes for students who come into the program with an eye concern, and what NMSBVI will do about that.  She stated that as a result she thinks that we will be able to serve our children more frequently, be able to focus on blindness and visual impairments, and won’t be spending all of our time doing the mass screenings that we have been doing.  The FIT Program group does a lot of training at the agency level as well as the national level.  They are a very busy group.  A few years ago they developed an O&M Assessment for Birth toThree, and they have been using that assessment successfully for several years.  The assessment tool is being used throughout the nation.  The group has now decided that they want to redesign the tool because they feel that the past tool was beneficial, but a re-design can only make it better for everyone.  They are also working on co-authorizing an article for JVIB regarding early intervention O&M.  The FIT group is losing a lot of staff to retirement which is a challenge for them, but is a challenge that they will overcome.  
Superintendent Lyle stated that NMSBVI just got accepted as part of the birth to three pilot project.  She stated that she does not know how many agencies applied for funding for this, but is happy that NMSBVI is one of the six programs to be selected.  The project has to do with using agency developed video for other kinds of training.  This will help to teach us a lot on how to use video for assessment and training.

Superintendent Lyle stated that the Accessible Materials Department continues to amaze everyone.  She stated that the addition of Cheryl Petree, who is a TVI, as the Manager of the Instructional Resource Center/Braille Production has been a real blessing.  She is currently getting ready for the American Printing House for the Blind (APH) registration period which opens up in January 2015.  She is working closely with Beth Lyle on that project.  Beth Lyle has done some nice things to get Cheryl Petree ready for an on-line registry.  Cheryl Petree and Beth Lyle will work together on registration this year, and Cheryl Petree will begin working on her own next year.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that she does not have a written report for the Personnel Preparation Program.  Danette Fuller stated that there are currently 5 students enrolled in the O&M course, and believes that there are10 students in the TVI course.  She anticipates that the next cohort will be 10 – 11 students.  As the Board knows, this program has had a lot of growing pains.  NMSBVI and NMSU VIP professors are working to resolve the issues while continuing to support the professors so that we can solidify the program.  The Personnel Preparation Program is struggling right now, but we continue to work hard to get it on track.  President Hall stated that she has heard from people that they are concerned about aspects of the program.  This is a concern to the Board of Regents.  Regent McAninch stated that she has also heard some concerns, and she has grave concerns about the program.  This is the program that we have seen a lot of ups and downs in.  We were hoping that it was on the up-swing, but what we are hearing seems to indicate otherwise.  She stated that with the consensus of the other board members, she would like to ask that Superintendent Lyle design a survey that can be distributed to current and past students so that we can determine the problem areas of the program.  We need to determine if the problems lie with the leadership, course content, administrative support of the program, inconsistencies, etc.  We have heard that students are not consistently getting their work back, which makes it difficult for them to learn, as well as other programs.  She stated that she is concerned that we are bringing in teachers from Rio Rancho Schools who want to participate in the program, but if we are not ready for them, and are not where we should be in the area of program quality, then we will lose them as students and may have a difficult time getting students from Rio Rancho Schools in the future.  She does not want that to happen.  This is especially worrisome considering that we just brought back the O&M Program and it may be lacking.  She asked Superintendent Lyle to look closely at what is going on in the Personnel Preparation Program, query past and current students to gather their opinions, and work closely with the program coordinator to get the program back on track before irreversible damage to the program is done.  She also asked that Superintendent Lyle keep the Board of Regents advised on the progress on this tasking. President Hall stated that she wants to communicate to Superintendent Lyle that she has the Board’s blessing to do whatever needs to be done to get the Personnel Preparation Program moving in the right direction, and quickly.  This program means a lot to the Board of Regents, the staff, and the State of New Mexico education community.  It must, at any cost, be protected and advanced.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she will ensure that this is addressed immediately.  Regent Sena asked for the name of the Personnel Preparation Program manager/professor.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the program professor is Dr. Loana Mason.  Regent Sena stated that the program in the past has graduated some exceptional TVI and O&M teachers, who now provide services in our public school systems.  In addition, the past reputation of the program has generated a great deal of interest, not only in our state, but in other states as well.  It worries him greatly to hear that the program now may be slipping.  Education as a whole is having a real struggle.  We are seeing a time when the profession of teaching is on a decline for college graduates.  So when we have something in our field, of Special Education, that has generated interest in the world of educators and college students, then we must embrace the program and do whatever it takes to protect it.  He stated that he is looking forward to hearing feedback from the Superintendent when she receives survey results and looks into the health of this program deeper.  Superintendent Lyle acknowledged the concerns of the board and will take immediate action to ensure that all aspects of the Personnel Preparation Program are thoroughly reviewed, and all necessary steps are taken improve and protect the program.  She also stated that she will keep the board informed of the steps being taken to provide this protection and growth.
C. IDEA-B Budget Adjustment Request.

Sylvia Hartley presented the IDEA-B Budget Adjustment Request for the board’s review and approval.  She stated that we have shifted funds from Supplies, Travel, and Training to Equipment.  The total funds that were shifted were $13,516.00 to cover some projected equipment purchases.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions the board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the IDEA-B Budget Adjustment Request, as presented.  (carried unanimously) 

D. Capital Projects Update.

Margie Macias reviewed the contents of the Capital Projects Update which include:  Watkins Education Center (New WEC); Site Improvements (Phase I); Health Services and Jack Hall Building Renovations; and Recreation Center/Ditzler Auditorium Renovations and Old Watkins Education Center Renovations.  Discussion was held on changes to the projects.   Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
XII.
Information to the Board.

A. Board Meeting Schedule.

The next regular meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents is scheduled for February 19, 2015 at the Early Childhood Program site in Albuquerque.
B. Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions.

C. Supplementary Packet.

1. Activity Fund Checklist – October & November 2014
There were no questions.

2. General Fund Checklist – October & November 2014
There were no questions.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 1:45 p.m., Thursday, December 11, 2014.
(Approved 2/19/15)



(Approved 2/19/15)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Christine Hall, President


Linda M. Lyle, Superintendent
NMSBVI Board of Regents
Regular Meeting December 11, 2014   

 Page 14 of 14

